Space Grant Alliance Board
Telecon Minutes

April 27, 2010
Participants:  Majid Jaraiedi, Bill Garrard, Dick Henry, Yervant Terzian, Pat Hynes, Peter Schultz, John Gregory, and Mary Sandy; Guests:  Joe Danek, TIG and Carri Booth, VSA

Board Members not participating:  Raji Patel, Jaydeep Mukherjee, Chris Brown, and Richard Berendzen.

Chris Koehler, Council Chair was invited but did not participate.

Mary Sandy opened the meeting with a report on her testimony to the House Commerce, Justice, Science Subcommittee on April 14.  She noted that it went well.  Dixon Butler, Congressman Mollohan’s Committee staff person was present.  Congressman Honda asked a question about innovative programs for middle school students.  Mary responded with a couple Virginia examples.  She noted that we should encourage other directors from states represented on the Committee to testify in future years.  It is a good opportunity with good visibility for State programs.  Carri Booth noted that she thought the testimony went well.
Board members congratulated Pay Hynes on receiving a Summer of Innovation award.  Sandy suggested that it would be good for winners to share their proposal executive summaries so we might all better understand what has been funded.  Pat agreed to share hers with the Directors.  
There was considerable discussion about Joyce Winterton’s departure as Associate Administrator for Education, but not a lot of insight as to what brought about the change in leadership.  One Board member has heard that the Administrator wants to consolidate all of NASA education under the Associate Administrator – sees it as currently too dispersed.
State consortia not receiving new award funding by the Consortia is a huge concern.    Award letters are trickling out very slowly – about 1 or 2 per week.  Consortia are in dire financial straits.  There was some concern that the delay might be a tactic to extend the program dates and reduce funding to the Consortia.   The decision was made for VSA to query NASA on this issue.  Mary was asked to conduct a survey to see the status of awards and to follow up with VSA to craft a backgrounder to the CJS committee staff to describe the problem.

Mary also reported that Raji has resigned as secretary, but plans to stay on the Board.  She feels she will be too busy with Massachusetts’s recent Summer of Innovation award.  Sandy asked for a volunteer to cover the position but no one volunteered during the meeting.  She will follow up with individuals.  She noted that Richard Berendzen had notified her that he needed to resign from the Board.  She has not been able to talk with him as yet about why he is resigning.  They have been trading phone calls, but she hopes to talk with him soon.
Mary reviewed the membership of the Five-Year planning committee, which is chaired by John Gregory.  Mary y will serve as Ex Officio.    The two designated consortium representatives are Bill Garrard and Yervant Terzian.  John will talk with Chris Fritzen and Dermott Mullan about serving on behalf of non-designated consortia.

There was discussion about the opportunity presented by the change in leadership to seek a meeting on the part of several Space Grant Directors with the NASA Administrator.  The consensus of all present was that the timing is right to do this, that we have more to gain than lose, that our program is in jeopardy from delayed funding, and that we need to have program visibility with the Administrator face to face.  Joe Danek suggested and the Board agreed that we should not go as the Alliance or the Council, but as individual Space Grant directors describing the program and its impacts and how we are aligned with the Administration’s and Administrator’s goals.  Carolyn Fuller has been working a meeting with the Deputy Science Advisory in OSTP.  It would also be helpful to have a discussion with Administrator Bolden before we provided an OSTP level briefing.  For a Bolden briefing,  we should also address current issues related to funding and the larger question of issues with the President’s budget request.  The option of a third-party invitation was discussed.  It was decided that TIG should work the appointment.  Mary was asked to coordinate with Chris Koehler  to get his involvement and, hopefully, the support of the ExCom.  The 4 ExCom members present said they would follow up with Chris Koehler on their support for moving forward on a TIG-initiated meeting.  Mary plans to talk with Chris about Space Grant representatives for the meeting and is hopeful that Chris K. will be one of them.  Joe Danek will seek to get a meeting as soon as possible, but allowing for time to prepare for the meeting.  Mary will follow up with Joe after she talked with Chris K.
The Space Grant Transition meeting for the three Space Grant boards will be held in Washington, DC July 14 – 15.  Chris Koehler is coordinating.
In the interest of time, the report by Pat Hynes on potential investment opportunities for 501(c)4 organizations like the Alliance was tabled until the next Board telecom.
The next Alliance Board telecom was set for May 26, Wednesday at 3 p.m. EDT.
Prepared by Mary Sandy in the absence of a Secretary.
